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Meeting Minutes

Continental Breakfast provided by DARTEP

Welcome and Introductions: Joan Smith, DARTEP Chair, convened the meeting and welcomed everyone to the April meeting.  She encouraged everyone to visit Holland before returning home, highlighting the upcoming Tulip Time festival.
Joan invited those who were new to DARTEP or were in new positions to introduce themselves.  The following were introduced:
Karen Selby is now with University of Detroit – Mercy as Department Chair

Jackie Washburn is with Miller College as the Teacher Certification Officer
Samatha Schultz is now the Dean of Human Services at Miller College

Jo Kuyvenhoven is a faculty member at Calvin College

Mary Hamilton is a faculty member at Marygrove College
Chris Seguin is now Dean of Education at Marygrove College
Tom Bell is the new Higher Education consultant at MDE

Treasurer’s Report:  Hal Dittenber reviewed the treasurer’s report as posted to the listserv, noting that DARTEP is in good financial shape, with a balance of $2,412.  He reported that today’s meeting will cost DARTEP about $1,000, leaving a balance going forward to next year of $1,400.  
Hal then reviewed the proposed budget for the 2008-2009 academic year, that was sent to the listserv earlier in the week.  He noted that he was projecting slightly higher expenses for the food and room expenses for next year.  The other projected costs were an increase in the payment for secretarial support to $200, and $150 for registering the DARTEP domain for an additional five years.  Dues could be set at $20 per person, but Hal recommended keeping the dues at $30 in order to possibly cover the cost of another luncheon during the year.

It was moved and seconded that the Treasurer’s Report be accepted with the dues for 2008-2009 set at $30 per person.  The motion passed.  Dues will be $30 per member for next year.

Hal circulated the membership roster and asked that each institution highlight the name of the person who will be the point person for the institution for the membership mailing that Hal will do prior to the beginning of the academic year.  
Approval of Minutes:  The minutes from the December 2007 meeting had been posted to the listserv in January, prior to the February 1st meeting that was cancelled.  Corrections that were sent directly to Donna Fiebelkorn were made to the minutes, and revised minutes were available at the meeting.  The revised minutes of the December 7, 2007 meeting were approved and will be sent to the listserv following this meeting.  
DARTEP Annual Election:  Joan noted that the April meeting is when the DARTEP leadership changes for the next academic year.  She explained that Donna Fiebelkorn, from Baker College of Muskegon, will move from the Vice Chair/Secretary position to the Chair position.  Since the Chair position alternates between a representative of a private and of a public institution, Joan called for nominations for a Vice Chair/Secretary from a public institution.  David Myton, from Lake Superior State University, was nominated.  There being no other nominations, Joan closed the nominations and called for a vote.  David was unanimously elected as Vice Chair/Secretary.
Joan explained that the Treasurer position is a one-year position, and called for nominations for Treasurer.  Hal Dittenber, from Wayne State University, was nominated.  There being no other nominations, Joan closed the nominations and called for a vote.  Hal was unanimously re-elected as Treasurer. 
Organizations Reports

MACTE – David Hamilton:  David invited everyone to stay for the MACTE Conference, following the DARTEP meeting, which was a joint meeting with MATE.  He reported that MACTE is continuing to work with the PSCT to explore the implications of Superintendent Flanagan’s Plan to Advance Teacher Preparation.  In particular, MACTE is looking at the aspects of the requirement for national accreditation of each teacher preparation program in the state.
AICUM – Reuben Rubio:  Reuben reported that representatives of the AICUM institutions met last month to discuss the impact of the national accreditation requirement.  The group will meet later in April to continue the discussion, and will have a presentation from Hope College on how they are using Moodle to capture student work as part of the accreditation process.  

Professional Standards – Larry Corbett reported on a joint meeting that the Professional Standards Commission for Teachers had with State Board of Education at which the group discussed how the PSCT will work going forward.  The State Board was interested in how the group could be as productive as possible, clarifying goals and working processes.  The PSCT will meet in May to look again at the goals, and is working through a year of reorganization and refocusing.  The commission is an adhoc committee of the state board, and will be responding to the Plan to Advance Teacher Preparation.
MATE – Barbara Gorenflo:  Barbara noted that there were three MATE handouts available at the meeting.  The first was about the Journal now being produced by MATE, and the call for manuscripts for the journal.  There was also a flyer about the Fall Conference, scheduled for Oct 10 –11 at Grand Valley State University.  Proposals for the conference are due by August 1, 2008.  The third handout provided the new MATE website address, at which additional information about the first two events is available.  The website is www.michiganate.com.  The new MATE newsletter is also available on the site.
Dean’s Council – David Myton:  The deans of the 15 public institutions have met twice, and the topics parallel many of the discussions at DARTEP.  Concerns discussed include the implementation of the new elementary standards, national accreditation, the MDE survey processes.
COATT – Reuben Rubio:  Reuben noted that there was a good gathering of representatives from higher education at the MACUL Conference in March.  He noted that next year it will be held in Detroit, again around the beginning of March.  The conference is a good opportunity to showcase online efforts of higher education.  Reuben also noted that the revised Education Technology endorsement will be going to the State Board next week.  Once it is approved, individuals with the endorsement will be the most qualified to teach courses that will fall within the online component of the new high school graduation requirements.
MDE Announcements and Update:  Participants were referred to the MDE Update that was sent via the listserv prior to the meeting.
Catherine Smith welcomed Thomas Bell who is the new higher education consultant.  He is getting oriented to the MDE.  He comes to the MDE from the University of Vermont, and has a background in social studies and student affairs.

Catherine noted that regarding national accreditation, the MDE is continuing to work with NCATE, to clarify expectations regarding the process, specifically regarding the SPA requirement.  Updates will be provided as more information becomes available.  .

Catherine thanked the group for the input on the survey.  Dana Utterback is sending the draft scores to institutions for review, so that institutions will have time to submit an appeal, if necessary, to the PSCT prior to their May 15th meeting.  Institutions will need to be watching for the scores so that quick action can be taken if an appeal is appropriate.  Once the PSCT meets and reviews appeals, no more appeals will be possible.  When it goes to the PSCT, the information is somewhat public although it is not published until later.  Institutions should be aware that it could be published however at that point.  Catherine indicated that the MDE is still looking at the weight of test scores in the report,

Frank Ciloski announced that the 2008 Certification Reference manual is available on the MDE website.  He also noted that the website is under reorganization, so that links and documents that were in one place may be moved.
Frank also announced that the certification database is under revision to correct deficiencies, and that the MDE will be putting out a call for bids for the project.  Online certification submissions did not work, and so that has been added to call for revision proposals.  The goal is to have a system that is available 24/7, so that applications and updates can be done on an on-going basis.  
The MDE is continuing to take recommendations for administrator certification for individuals who had completed a program, but had not been certified.  Originally this was going to be available through July of this year, but the MDE will extend this until end of the year.  This deadline will be revisited for the October DARTEP meeting.  It could extend beyond the end of the year, depending on how realistic it is.  Frank reiterated that this is for individuals who completed an administrator program from 1995 through 2006 at an institution that was approved to offer program.  The names can be submitted on a regular roster, although it should be separate from that containing teacher certification recommendations.  Frank reminded the group that the administrator certification is still on a voluntary basis, and that the two types of certificates available at the current time are Principal Elementary/Secondary (one certificate covers both levels) and Central Office (which covers superintendents and others related to instruction, not business officer).  

Frank noted that the new certification fee structure is in place, and the extra revenue is being used to offset costs of improvements in the various functions of the MDE.  
The reading course requirement will take effect July 1, 2009.  The legislation states that the course must be taken during the first six years of classroom experience, so it is recommended that graduates take the class as soon as possible, ideally during their 18 semester credit planned program.

Regarding fingerprinting, Frank stated that there is nothing in the legislation that requires student teachers to be fingerprinted, even though the practice may be different in some districts.  If student teachers are going to substitute, then they will need to be fingerprinted under section 1230d of the school code.  Many institutions are requiring fingerprinting under the appropriate piece of legislation.  By working through a school district or an intermediate school district, a student may not need to repeat the fingerprinting process if hired soon after graduation.  
Sending in individuals with one or two misdemeanors on the regular teacher certification roster seems to be working well.  However, students must realize that sometimes juvenile records or events long in the past will still show up on a background check, and they must be sure that they are honest in reporting events or convictions.  

Krista Reid has sent out a flyer regarding the on-going program for Michigan teachers to teach in Taiwan for a year.  There is a stipend and housing provided, and the experience is recognized as a year of teaching for professional certificate.

Last year, seven institutions had a certification records audit conducted by MDE (four publics and three privates).  There were no significant discrepancies found.  There will be seven or eight audits conducted in the upcoming year by Joanne Gibson and Beatrice Harrison.  Notification will be sent to the insitutitons selected shortly.

The requirements for secondary special education teachers, who have never been in classroom as a certified teacher, to demonstrate that they are highly qualified were discussed.  This does not affect those who are co-teaching with a general education teacher is highly qualified, only those who are the sole teacher in a special education classroom.  The Elementary test is not sufficient to be in compliance with NCLB; secondary special education teachers must demonstrate that they are highly qualified in one of the four subjects:  mathematics, English/language arts, social studies or science.  They must pass the MTTC subject test or have a major in the subject.  Students who think they will be teaching at secondary level will need to take one of the subject tests.  Once in the classroom, they can use one of the other HOUSSE options to meet the highly qualified criteria.  

If teachers are endorsed in a core subject, they are fine, even if only with a minor in the subject.  

Since the special education endorsement is k-12, it is recommended that students take the elementary test, even if they think they want to teach at the secondary level, so that if a district needs a teacher at the elementary level they are eligible for that position.  

If secondary special education teachers pass the language arts test, for example, they could be hired for math and then have two years to becoming highly qualified in that area, although schools would have to notify parents of the deficiency.

Assistance with the portfolio option of HOUSSE is available first through the intermediate school district, then through the special education office.  If assistance is not sufficient from either of those offices, then the MDE can assist.  However, this is a topic of concern and the MDE is getting many calls which makes it difficult to provide support to everyone in a timely manner.   
Teachers are getting temporary emergency certification for special education.  If they are certified teachers, then the approval comes from the Office of Special Education.  If they are not certified teachers, then the emergency certification is from the Office of Professional Preparation.
Regarding whether a secondary special education teacher has to take the secondary version of an MTTC subject that has both elementary and secondary versions (mathematics and integrated science), the requirement is that it be a rigorous test, so the current interpretation is that the elementary version would meet that requirement.   
Steve Stegink referred the group to the comments in the PPD update regarding the MTTC.  Of particular note, institutions must review verification roster in order to eliminate individuals who are registered for tests for endorsements that the institution does not actually offer.  The time to take people off the list is when the roster is reviewed, not after scores have been reported and posted for institutions.  Tight turnaround time from roster being sent out to report deadline contributes to a problem in completing a thorough review of the roster.  Steve will talk with the contractor regarding ways to provide longer time frame for review, perhaps by extending the deadline.  

Following approval of the new Elementary Program Standards, the implementation will include the development of a new elementary test.  Individuals who are interested in participating in the development of the new test, should contact Steve or Bonnie Rockafellow.  They are compiling a list of qualified, interested individuals from across the state.  Ideas for new titles for the tests that will distinquish them from the old ones are welcome.

Steve noted the urgent need for bilingual and Russian advisory members for content review of these endorsements.

Steve clarified that the percentage reported in the cumulative pass column reflects the students who have passed, not the number of times students have taken the test.  The cumulative column reflects the best attempt or effort.  If a student is a first time test taker and passes it, then they are reported in the first-time column, and is also reflected in the cumulative column.  If a student takes the test five times before passing, he/she is only counted once – the best attempt is recorded.  
New fees for program reviews are now effective for institutions that have been submitted by January 1, 2008.  Details will be out by the end of the month.

With 90% of the MTTC registrations being done on-line, there is a backlog of paper copies of the MTTC booklet.  The contractor and MDE are continuing to reduce the number of bulletins being sent out, relying instead on the one-page paper flyer.   If reduction of printed bulletins is causing a problem, let Steve know, but there does not seem to be a problem thus far.
There is discussion as to whether the MTTC test report should be a pass-fail report, rather than an actual score.  Scores are being used in hiring decisions, resulting in students requesting additional score report.  The score is not intended to be used as a ranking or rating. 

A question, related to the increase in the number of questions that must be answered correctly to make the cut score on the test, was raised regarding whether there was any research on the impact of cut scores.  Steve explained that the cut scores are being raised to what was originally recommended to the MDE (see update) by the content specialist advisory committees, based upon professional analysis and judgment of content experts in the state of Michigan.  Initially a lower passing score was being used, and the higher level is being phased in.  Every year the STAC reviews the tests for any issues or imbalance.  

Bonnie Rockafellow distributed a handout with powerpoint slides on the new elementary certification standards and discussed the relationship of these standards with the entry-level standards.  This is different than an endorsement standards change, because it has to align with the certification standards.  She noted the two options for institutions to follow in implementing the new standards.  She will ask that the slides be available online so that institutions can decide which option they want to pursue.  She also reviewed the proposed timeline for implementing the elementary standards, noting that this is a draft timeline and that she needs feedback as to how it is going and whether it needs to be adjusted.  Email feedback to Bonnie. There is a tentative June date for technical assistance to which teams from each institution will be invited.  Participants must have knowledge of elementary program standards.
There will also be an early adopters opportunity.  Bonnie sent a questionnaire out to gather information as to who is where on this issue.  MDE is interested in working with institutions that are moving more quickly with the early adopters process to help work out the glitches in process.  The early adopters process will be an actual review, so that institutions that are ready to go can implement their new programs.  All program applications will be due by December 1 , 2010, in order to be reviewed by February 2011.  The deadlines will be firm so that process can be completed in a timely manner.  

Donna Hamilton has distributed brochure from leanrport – the Michigan online professional development resource.  As students graduate they need to be aware of and able to get on line with learnport.  Learnport is willing to do training on how to use their resources.  This is the professional development porthole for all teachers.  It is available free of charge, and teacher prep institutions have same access as others.  The website is <www.learnport.org>.
Bonnie acknowledged the feedback she received at the December meeting on the revision of the entry-level standards for Michigan teachers.  The standards will be presented to the State Board at their April meeting prior to an approval presentation in the future.  Board response from some members has been positive thus far for the focus on students and technology.  Bonnie is hopeful that they are close to being passed by the State Board.  A rubric has been created to provide expectations for teachers not just as they enter the profession coming out of the teacher preparation institutions, but also through the induction period and beyond.  The standards are not just about what teacher preparation institutions do, but what schools and administrators do to support the continued professional growth.  Templates for individual professional development plans are ready for piloting with teachers to use in their continued development.  These will make professional development something more than just taking additional credits.  Candidates need to understanding the connection between credits and professional development.  

There is additional information about standards that are in development in the PPD update.  The early childhood standards have been delayed until the fall.  It is anticipated that they will be presented to the State Board in August.  beginning august presented to board, sept potentially an approval – ed tech have been put ahead,  Social studies experts are meeting to review the social studies, history, civics, economics, and geography standards.  

Job-Alike Sessions 

Certification Officers

The group discussed questions regarding the submission of information to the MDE for the report cards.  Regarding the Plan to Advance Teacher Preparation, the group discussed the implications of requiring students to pass the MTTC subject tests prior to student teaching.  Five institutions represented at the meeting currently require it, the others do not.  The group discussed why the test should be required or why not, and would like to have opportunity to provide input in the decision-making process.  They expressed concern on the process of tying data on student performance to teachers and then to the teacher preparation institutions.  The final topic was the three-tier teacher licensure system, that is based on teacher performance. . 
Student Teacher Directors/Coordinators

The group discussed faculty involvement in supervising student teachers and the impact on their course load.  They also discussed professional dispositions and issues surrounding student teachers who are not doing well.  In particular, the group shared strategies for preventing students from getting to student teaching and then failing because of those dispositions.  Regarding the Plan, the group discussed the issue of requiring students to pass the MTTC subject tests prior to student teaching, aspects of tying student achievement to teachers and then to the teacher preparation institutions, and the inclusion of technology which is a reflection of the revision to the entry-level standards.  They also raised questions regarding how successful strategies will be defined and how they will be disseminated.  
The group did express a desire to have more time for the job-alike component of DARTEP meetings, and suggested generating an agenda in advance of the meeting or at the start of the meeting to record topics to be discussed.
Deans/Department Heads

The group discussed testing before student teaching and the need for more options for how the students can be tested if this is to take effect.  This might be through online or other means of delivery.  The group shared ideas on how they work with students who need remediation on the MTTC basic skills and subject tests.  They suggested have additional elements factored into the report cards in the future to reduce the reliance on test scores.  The suggestion was made to do more lobbying within institutions and with the legislature so that new teachers are protected from some of these provisions as they just start out on their careers, so that they have time to develop in their profession.
Do more lobbying within institiatons, legislature – protect new teachers to assure that they can develop as new teachers and not be subjected to 

Next Meeting
Donna Fiebelkorn announced the dates for the 2008-2009 DARTEP meetings:

October 3, 2008

December 5, 2008

February 6, 2009

April 3, 2009

Suggestions were made regarding meeting locations, with some members indicating that they would prefer to have the meeting move to different sites around the state and others wanting a central, stable location.  The request was made to have phone capability for the winter meetings, given the difficulty in traveling.  A suggestion was made to have a snow-day back-up plan.  Another suggestion was to schedule the MDE update for certification officers for the October meeting, since the December and the February meetings have had weather issues in the past.
The leadership team will review the suggestions, contact possible venues, and talk with MACTE (co-host for fall and spring meetings in recent years) and the MDE.  Announcements regarding locations will be made shortly.
Respectfully submitted,

Donna Fiebelkorn
DARTEP Secretary
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